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The Honorable Richard B. Cheney 
President of the Senate 
Washington, D.C.  20510 
 
Dear Mr. President: 
 
The Office of Civilian Radioactive Waste Management’s 2005 Annual Report to Congress is 
herein submitted in accordance with Section 304 (c) of the Nuclear Waste Policy Act of 1982, 
Public Law 97-425.  This letter report highlights the key Program accomplishments in fiscal year 
(FY) 2004, identifies principal activities in FY 2005, discusses important ongoing issues 
affecting the Program, and transmits the Program’s Financial Statements and Independent 
Auditors’ Report.  
  
In FY 2004, the Program focused on developing the repository license application and 
addressing all 293 key technical issues with the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC).  Since 
parts of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) radiation protection standard addressing the 
time period for which compliance must be demonstrated were vacated by the U.S. Court of 
Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, the Department focused on improving the draft 
license application during the year. 

 
During FY 2005, the Program is focusing on finalizing the license application and related 
actions, including: 
 

• Completing total system performance assessment calculations and the final report in 
support of the license application. 

 
• Improving the design of the waste package, surface facilities, and subsurface facilities in 

support of the license application. 
 

• Completing certification of the electronic LSN as required by NRC regulations. 
 
In the area of transportation, during FY 2004 the Program completed the conceptual design and 
project management documentation to support cask and rolling stock acquisition and design and 
construction of a rail line to the Yucca Mountain site.  In addition, the Department issued a 
Record of Decision (ROD) to use the mostly rail mode of transportation and to select the 
Caliente corridor for study of Nevada branch rail line alignment options. 
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In August 2005, DOE issued a draft Environmental Assessment to support DOE’s application to 
the Department of the Interior for a public land order protecting a one mile wide corridor around 
potential rail alignments to Yucca Mountain.  Another important focus of the Program for        
FY 2005 is development of a draft Environmental Impact Statement to select a specific rail 
alignment within the Caliente rail corridor, and planning for the construction and operation of the 
rail line.  In addition, the Program is developing the process for acquisition of rail cars and casks 
to transport SNF and HLW to the repository.  The Program is also working collaboratively with 
States, through four State regional groups, tribal governments, and carriers to identify potential 
national transportation routes and to define the process for funding emergency preparedness 
training and technical assistance associated with these shipments. 
 
As the Program moves forward, five significant issues have arisen that may affect the Program’s 
direction and pace.  The first is the result of the July 2004 decision of the U.S. Court of Appeals 
to remand portions of the EPA radiation protection standard for Yucca Mountain.  Rulemaking 
proceedings by both EPA and NRC will be needed in order to establish new regulations 
consistent with that decision.  While a revised radiation protection standard could require the 
reevaluation of some parts of the analysis in the license application, the Program is confident that 
any required changes can be made expeditiously to support its timely submission.  
 
The second issue concerns the LSN.  The NRC requires that the Program certify it has submitted 
all documents relevant to the licensing process to the LSN six months before the license 
application is submitted.  By August 2005, DOE had prepared for inclusion on the LSN 3.3 million 
of the approximately 3.4 million relevant documents.  In August 2004, the NRC Atomic Safety 
and Licensing Board’s Pre-License Application Presiding Officer Board issued its ruling striking 
the Department’s June 2004 certification of its submission to the LSN.  Since that time, the 
Program has been focusing on processing legacy e-mails, identifying additional documents that 
may be relevant to the licensing proceedings, and reviewing relevant documents for privilege and 
privacy.  The Program plans to complete its reviews and be prepared to certify its document 
collection later this year. 
 
The third issue concerns the ongoing utility lawsuits.  The Program is working with the 
Department’s Office of General Counsel and the U.S. Department of Justice in support of litigation 
activities related to lawsuits by the nuclear utilities.  Although the courts have already established 
the Government’s liability for damages for not beginning to take possession of commercial SNF in 
1998, the amount of those damages is undetermined.  Until a firm schedule for the opening of the 
repository has been developed, the Department cannot provide an estimate of the total liability. 
  
The most recent issue relates to concerns about scientific documentation.  During the review of 
documents for the LSN, the Program discovered e-mails written between 1998 and 2000 
suggesting that several employees of the U.S. Geological Survey at the Department of the Interior 
may have falsified quality assurance documentation associated with their scientific work on the 
Yucca Mountain project.  This documentation is required as part of the quality assurance program 
to verify the accuracy, reproducibility, transparency, and traceability of work that has been 
completed.  In response to this discovery, the Secretaries of Energy and Interior requested their 
respective Inspectors General to investigate the non-technical implications of the actions described 
in the e-mails.  In addition, the Program is reviewing the implications that these e-mails may have 
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on the scientific work performed by these individuals.  The Program is conducting a thorough 
review of the work performed by the identified individuals to assess any impacts.  If any work is 
found to be deficient, it will be replaced or remediated with analyses and documentation that meet 
applicable quality assurance procedures to ensure that the scientific basis of the project is sound.  
The Program is also conducting a review of its overall quality assurance and management culture 
to determine if the systematic quality assurance improvements undertaken over the last four years 
have been sufficient to prevent the recurrence of a similar situation.  Ultimately, the NRC will 
evaluate the significance of this issue in the course of deciding whether the Program has presented 
a complete and credible safety case.  
 
Finally, there is the longstanding issue of Program funding.  Significant budget increases are 
required if the Program is to reach the goal of developing a geologic repository at Yucca 
Mountain. To ensure stable and sufficient funding for the design, construction, and operation of the 
repository, and for acquisition and development of the transportation infrastructure in the future, a 
restructuring of the Program’s funding mechanisms is needed.  Although the annual receipts from 
fees paid by utilities to the Nuclear Waste Fund (NWF) and accumulated amounts in the NWF are 
sufficient to fund current needs, budget processes have severely limited access to these funds.  The 
Administration believes that the fees currently paid by utilities to finance the repository should be 
treated as offsetting collections against the appropriation from the NWF.  The Department will 
continue to work with the Administration and the Congress to ensure that there is sufficient and 
stable funding available to meet the Program’s requirements. 
 
In conclusion, after more than 20 years of scientific study, a site approval process involving the 
Department, the State of Nevada, the Congress, and the President, and purposeful efforts toward 
securing a license, the Program is prepared for the licensing and construction phase of the 
repository.  The Program’s near-term objective remains to complete a high-quality license 
application and have it ready to submit to the NRC.  At the same time, the Program is currently 
evaluating the implications of the issues discussed above to determine what adjustments may be 
necessary and appropriate. 
 
       Sincerely, 
 
        /s/ 
 
       Paul M. Golan 
       Acting Director 
       Office of Civilian Radioactive  

               Waste Management 
 
Enclosure 
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